BUBBENHALL VILLAGE HALL

Interested in a venue for your party, reception,
dance, meeting etc?

¢ Capacity up to 100 persons
¢ Well equipped kitchen

¢ Large car park

¢ Disabled facilities

For further details and availability, please
telephone our Bookings Secretary:

Mrs Joan Brandrick
& 0247630 7322

Reflexology
Hands on treatment for that feel good factor

Reflexology s a complementary

therapy, which works on the feet to § " ﬁm@ i
help the body restore ite natural i mﬁm&sc
balance et
It is suitable for all ages, both male § :'; &m‘g@m :
and female and can bring relieftoa & piesofs
number of conditions, especially WMMMW
those relating to stress. NG

So if you or your partner are In need of regaining that
general sense of well-being, contact

Rachel Wallace, 23 Orchard Way
Tel 024 76306801 or 07752 292117

Trained with the Association of Eeflaologlsts,
{MHS recoghised qualification}

Stuck for ideas for Christmas or birthdays 7
Gift vouchers available

Sally Lissaman, Lic.Ac., M.B.Ac.C.
Ludgates View, Lower End, Bubbenhall, CV8 3BW
024 7630 2259/07961 533799

Traditional Acupuncture
Facial Rejuvenation with Acupuncture
(Non-Surgical Face Lift)
CranioSacral Therapy
Hopi Ear Candles
Reiki Healing

For further information about any of the above, or to discuss any treatment please

contact me or visit my website:-

www.lissaman.co.uk

info@lissaman.co.uk
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Committee

The newsletter committee would
like to thank everyone for their
continued support with help
towards the production and running
costs of the newsletter. Thank you
to all who supply articles and to the
people who continue to help us by
placing their advertisements.

Once again we are having our
‘Secret Santa’ stall to help raise
funds towards the production costs
of the newsletter at the Christmas
Fair to be held in the village hall on
Saturday 4th December. At ‘Secret
Santa’ the children can come and
purchase a special Christmas
present for their parents, family or
friends in private and we will also
gift wrap it for them! We would
welcome any donations towards
this fun raising event so if you have
any suitable items such as toiletries,
unwanted gifts or sweets or
chocolate please contact Gill
Prudhoe at 3 Orchard Way
Tel: 024 7630 7747 - thank you.

We shall also be running our Turkey
Raffle and the draw will take place
at the annual Christmas Fair to be
held in the village hall on Saturday
4th December. Once again this prize
has kindly been donated by Heart of
England Farms and the previous
years’ lucky winners have all been
pleased with their prize. A member
of the committee will be coming
round the village to sell raffle tickets
to win the farm fresh free-range
traditional turkey to be collected
before Christmas.

Newslettelﬂ*i

Vlllage Hall Verandah Fund
Delivery of local village
Christmas cards

Look out for this special local
postmark !N

Once again take some of the
pressure off yourself this year by
having your Christmas cards
delivered for you locally around the
village. To take advantage of this
service all we ask for you in return is
a donation towards the Village Hall
Verandah Fund. Please address
your Christmas card envelopes
clearly with the name and address
and leave them all with either
Margaret Robinson at 21 Moat
Close or with Gill Prudhoe at 3
Orchard Way.

They will all be delivered before
Wednesday 22nd December.

Will you be receiving a card with the
special local postmark ? Keep a
look out.

Margaret Robinson on
024 7630 5931 or
Gill Prudhoe on 024 7630 7747

Mait Shovel Social Club -
Boxing Day Walk

We shall be having the Boxing Day
walk this year as usual leaving the

Malt Shovel pub at 10.00 a.m. and
returning at about 12.00 noon for
our usual bowl of soup (free for all
the walkers) courtesy of Alex and
Richard. The auction for Myton
Hospice will be held in the pub
during the lunchtime and items to
be auctioned will be very welcome.
Please come along and join us.

Dog Rescue at Honiley

As normal | am collecting dog food
and blankets to be taken to the Dog
Rescue at Honiley. If you can spare
a tin of food or have any blankets to
spare please leave them at 1 Avon
Terrace by 11th December please.

Advance notice - Plant sale to be
held at 1 Avon Terrace on Sunday
May 22nd.

Thank you for all your continued
support.

Mary Long

Christmas Lights
and Carol Singing

After the success of last years
village Christmas light switch on
and carol singing round the village
we are planning to repeat the event
again this year.

Please turn on your outdoor
Christmas lights at 5.00 p.m. on
Sunday 5th December and then
come along and join us carol
singing round the village. As last
year we will be collecting for the
much needed verandah for the
village hall.

= Continued on Page 2...




= Continued from Page 1...

Please meet at the village hall at
5.30 p.m. where we will split into
groups so hopefully we will be able
to cover the whole village (a torch
may be useful ]).

At 7.00 p.m. we will all meet again
at the village hall for mulled wine
and mince pies. Everyone welcome
- please come along and join us
the more the merrier.

Christmas Fair

This year the Christmas Fair will be
held on Saturday 4th December.
It will follow the traditional format
with Father Christmas leaving the
Three Horseshoes Pub at 1.45 pm
and he will travel through the village
arriving at the village hall at 2.00 pm

As usual a collection will be made
for Children in Need.

To book a stall please contact
either Lesley Goodhead on
024 7630 6964
Or Maragaret Robinson on
024 7630 5931

Bubbenhall Mother
and Toddler Group

Here we are again organising
Christmas and it only seems five
minutes since the Summer holidays !

Our Summer party was great fun.
We found ourselves indoors
because we did not let the rain
dampen our spirits, we had a
bouncy castle, a new adventure
tunnel, water plan, a ball-pit and
best of all Uncle Sid came along
and entertained a spellbound
audience for an hour - thank you
Uncle Sid !

Talking of thank yous - a big thanks
to all those who supported us by
coming along to our recent
photographs session with Judy
Hartland. Not only do they now
have some beautiful photographs of
their children but they have also

helped us to raise valuable funds to
cover the toddler group’s costs and
enable us to buy new toys and
equipment. Also special thanks to
those who gave up precious time on
a Sunday morning to come and help
and to those who did their best to
rally around enough people to make
the event worth while !

So, it's now back to Christmas and
there is plenty to do ! We have our
jam jar tombola stall to organise for
the Christmas Fair, the end of term
Christmas party (complete with a visit
from Father Christmas) and | really
think it is about time that us mums’
deserve a good night out tool!

We meet every Thursday morning
from 9.30 a.m. until 11.30 a.m. in
the village hall. So if you have a
pre-school aged child please come
along, let the children play and have
a not so quiet cup of coffee!

For further information call Lori on
024 7630 55355

Warwickshire County Council
Rural Housebound Services

The Rural Housebound Service is a
partnership between the Library
and Information Service and Age
Concern Warwickshire and offers a
free library service to housebound
people living in rural areas of the
county. A team of thirty volunteers
assist with the selection of book
and their delivery to readers
throughout the county. If you live
within rural Warwickshire, do not
have access to transport or do not
have family or friends who can
regularly exchange library books for
you and you are unable to visit your
local library or mobile library, you
may qualify for this service. Two
volunteers will visit your home once
a month, bringing a selection of
books, stories on tape, music
cassettes or jigsaws. You may
request any item free of charge and
we can also help you with any
information enquiries. This is a free
service. If you think you are eligible
for this service or know of someone

who might benefit from receiving it,
please contact Debbie Sly, Rural
Housebound Services, Kenilworth
Library, 11 Smalley Place,
Kenilworth, CV8 1QG.

Telephone 01926 851031

or email us on:
Deborahsly@warwickshire.gov.uk.

Another busy term has started with
some children taking exams in
November. Kim Tipper, Emma
Beaty, Hollie Neal and Stacey
Clarke will be performing in London
in a variety show and we wish them
well.

It's great to see so many at adult tap
and disco, it’s not only fun but also
a good way to keep Fit! Both
classes have vacancies so just turn
up on the night.

The children will be having lots of
fun at our annual Christmas
entertainer/disco in December.

We will be having a new annual
Bubbenhall dance Award. The
‘Pauline Swain’ Award will be given
to the student who we feel has
shown the most improvement and
enthusiasm for their work, so keep
up the good work and you could be
the first winner of this new Award
next summer term!

Regards

Sarah
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The Three Horseshoes

QUALITY

BED & BREAKFAST ACCOMMODATION

& PUBLIC HOUSE
SERVING EXCELLENT FOOD

++4+444+

The Three Horseshoes
Spring Hill, Bubbenhall, Nr Coventry,
Warwickshire CV8 3BD
Telephone 02476 302108

DANCING CLASSES

Mondays - Bubbenhall Village Hall
4.45pm Jnr disco Class
5.30pm Grades 1 & 2 Ballet Class
6.30pm Grade 2 Tap
7.00pm Grade 3 Ballet
8.00pm Adult Disco (everybody welcome)

Wednesdays - Bubbenhall Village Hall
2.45pm Baby Ballet /Movement
3.45pm Grade 1 Ballet
4.30pm Primary Ballet
5.15pm Junior Tap Class
6.00pm Disco Class
6.45pm Intermediate Ballet Class
7.15pm Senior Tap Class
8.15pm Adult Tap

For more information please telephone
Mrs Sarah Cooke on 024 7651 1387

Mrs Sarah Cooke
MIDTA & BAD Teaching Dip.




THE MALT SHOVEL BUBBENHALL
Tel: 024 7630 1141

Alex, Richard, Mick and staff wish all our customers a very
Merry Christmas and a happy and prosperous New Year.
Christmas menu available
6th December - 24th December, bookings only

OUR OPENING TIMES THIS YEAR ARE
Christmas Eve 12.00 — 3.00pm / 7.00pm - 12.00 midnight
Normal menu applies for the evening.

Christmas Day 11.30am - 1.30pm

Boxing Day 11.00am - 6.00pm Walk and Auction
Closed in the evening, no food available.

New Years Eve 12.00 - 300pm / 7.00pm till....!
Bookings only for evening meals.

New Years Day 12.00 — 5.00pm / evening closed
Normal menu applies.

On your travels why
not call in at...

The Two Boats Inn

Long ltchington
Nr Southam
Tel: 01926 812640

Where you will enjoy
the same good quality
of cask ales & food

Alex McKerlie MBII
Richard Wormell MBI

.......

SPORT BUSINESS

Let Carrick take care of it .
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www.carrickiravel.com

Carrick Travel offices at:
Coventry - 02476 502650
Kenilworth - 01926 858434
Leamington Spa - 01926 311415
Stratford-upon-Avon - 01789 414040

TAXI /PRIVATE HIRE SERVICE

W Ring Prestige Cars, Coveniry Afrport
'3\ Buginton Tel: Coventry 02476 304777
/

P.AB.T. are now offering a Taxi Service For Coventry,
Kenilwerth, Leamington, Warwick, Baginton, Bubbenhall.
Stoneleigh, Ryton etc.

Between Bam and 6pm 7 Days A Week
Other times if Pre-Booked

"GOING ON HOLIDAY"

We specialise in Airport Transfers.
Let us take you to your airport destination.
Competitive Prices
(Our Prices will surprise you)
e.g. Coventry fo Birmingham Airport £18.00 one way.

Modermn Comfortable Vehicles with Air Conditioning
Fast Efficient on time service
Local and Long-Distance

PRA.B.T.

SITE 11,
COVENTRY AIRFORT,
BAGINTON,
COVENTRY
CVB 3AZ

TEL: COVENTRY 02476 - 304777

Footpaths in Bubbenhall

On Sunday 17 October BBC WM
Radio organised a “Walk through
Time” in Bubbenhall. 200 people
came from  Coventry and
Warwickshire and listened to talks
from experts on the history of the
landscape.

The Walk took in Bubbenhall Wood
and was able to show some of the
quarrying currently being done by
Smith’s Concrete.

Experts, some with beards, brought
along the huge teeth from an
ice-age mammoth as well as other
finds from the quarrying activities.
Photos from the walk are at
www.bbc.co.uk/coventry/walks/10.
shtml.

This Bubbenhall walk may prove
very popular in the next few
months. It is the Coventry and
Warwickshire choice featured in
Walks Through Time on the BBC
website (www.bbc.co.uk/nature)
which is running alongside the
eight-part BBC1 series on
Wednesdays at 9 British Isles: A
Natural History, presented by Alan
Titchmarsh.

Over six million people watched the
first two episodes. There’s a book

BBC puts Bubbenhall on the map

Experts showing huge teeth
found in Bubbenhall

based on the series with Alan on the
cover, which is currently on sale.

To walk this route (it takes less than
an hour if you start from the Three
Horseshoes pub), head up Pit Hill
from the Three Horseshoes, cross
the Leamington Road, take the
Glebe Farm track opposite, at
Glebe Farm cross the bridge over
Smith’s Concrete’s conveyor belt,
head left to enter Bubbenhall Wood
at the north end, walk straight
through the wood and after York
Farm houses turn right to follow the
footpath round the western
boundary of the wood, returning to
Glebe Farm.

Then go back the way you came!

Note that the route has five stiles
and there are patches of mud at this
time of year.

Keep to the waymarked footpath at
all times, and Smith’s Concrete
quarrying operations are out of
bounds. The company will organise
tours on request.

For wheelchair users, Ryton Pools
Country Park offers accessible
walks in a superbly restored

Exploring continues in the pub afterwards !

landscape, a car park, café and
toilets.

If you want to get out and about
this winter, there are plenty of
alternative walks in Bubbenhall and
neighbouring  parishes, some
involving pubs.

| shall report on this in the next issue
of the Newsletter.

lan Henderson
Footpath volunteer
Phone 024 7663 9841

DATES FOR
YOUR DIARY...

November

28th - Young St. Giles - Church
11.00 a.m.

December

3rd - Christmas Fair - Provost
Williams School - 6.30 - 8.30 p.m.
4th - Christmas Fair - Village Hall
- 2.00p.m.

5th - Turn on your outdoor
Christmas lights at 5.00p.m.
followed by Carol Singing round
village for Verandah Fund meet at
village hall at 5.30p.m.

12th - Christingle Service -

St. Giles Church - 11.00a.m.
24th - Crib Service -

St. Giles Church - 4.30p.m.
27th - Boxing Day Walk -
Leave Malt Shovel

at 10.00a.m. Auction for

Myton Hospice at 12.00noon.
27th - Carols by Candlelight -
St. Giles Church - 4.30p.m.
February

23rd - Indulgence Evening -
Provost Williams School

March

12th - Bubbenhall Entertainment
Group - Party Night - Village Hall




Ryton Pools
Country Park

I have Kkindly been invited to
contribute an article to vyour
newsletter giving you the latest
news from Ryton Poaols.

The first bit of news to get out of the
way is that I'm new! My name
is Craig Earl and, in September,
| took up the post of Senior
Countryside Ranger at Ryton Pools
Country Park.

| won't bore you with an
autobiography, but in brief | have
spent the last six years working for
the Forestry Commission,
managing a Woodland Park in
Surrey. | thoroughly enjoyed my

post for about six weeks and am
enjoying the work. As with any new
job there is a steep learning curve
to surmount, but my new
colleagues have been more than
willing to help push me up the
slope! In succeeding Jo Lang it
soon became clear that | have a
hard act to follow, but | am really
looking forward to the challenge. In
my time here | hope to build on the
existing success of the park and
introduce a few ideas of my own.

Anyway, enough about me! News
from the park! In order to keep up
with increasing visitor numbers we
are extending our car park
capacity by enlarging the first car
park. We will also be resurfacing
the meadow car park.

This work will take place over the
winter and be complete in time for

place over the winter, much of it
with the valuable assistance of a
wide range of volunteers.

Ryton Pools Country Park is a great
site and | see it as a valuable
countryside resource for the local
community to enjoy. As such | look
forward to meeting many of you in
the Park in the near future!

Kind regards

Craig Earl
Senior Countryside Ranger

Newsletter
Committee

Caroline Coles 024 7630 5287

FAOLIDAYCOTTAGETOLET
Sidmouth, [ ast Devon

2 Bedroom Victorian terraced cottage
with accommodation for 3 persons.

Meost attractivcig situated in a pretty Pcdcstrian
walkwag, combininga plaasant secduded location
with a close Proximitg to the town centre & sea-front

of this traditional inglish Seaside Resort.

PETER SHEEN

CHARTER
ARCHITECT

ED

19 Home Close
Bubbenhall

Angela Kirby 024 7630 6683

the start of the busy season at
Easter 2005.

time there and hope the experience
| gained will stand me in good stead
for my new post.

Tel: 024 7630 6339

Tonino Ciuffini 024 7630 6840 For further details/brochure callk

As ever there will be plenty of Valerie Powell on 024 7630 7469

practical maintenance work taking

Gill Prodhoe 024 7630 7747

At the time of writing | have been in

Bubbenhall Football Club

Our own annual awards were presented to:

We played a series of Friendly Games throughout
August to get us warmed-up for the forthcoming
season, starting with Unipart, Stoneleigh Village, and
Southam Athletic and culminating with the Peugeot
+35 team in the annual Richard Elliott Cup on Bank
Holiday Sunday. As always Dorothy Elliott presented
the Cup to the winners and received her
congratulatory kisses from all players from both
teams. It is Dorothy’s little secret so don’t tell anyone!
A Football League representative attended to present

o
B
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ELECTRICAL LIMITED -
i THE ROCKING HORSE

| Adam Halford
Top Goal Scorer

George Upton
Supporters’

Jon Mitchell

Director

COFFEE SHOP

22 Talisman Sqare, Kenilworth
Warwickshire CV8 1JB
Tel: 01926 856413

Danny Kingham Gary Bevan
Bubbenhall F.C. with their League Runners-Up Cup, Manager’s Players’ Player " 9 . = Oben Monday - Saturda
(gaining promotion) and to also present again the Plager Tarvit Electrical Limited P 9.30am$g 5.00pm ’
Divisional Cup, won with much acclaim at
Wellesbourne in March ‘04. 21 Home CIOSG The Rocking Horse is a traditional, friendly
Bubbenhall Coffee Shop in the centre of Kenilworth offering
We are currently 7 games into the Season, with 5 tasty neme-made eakes ond pastries
‘ o served with the very finest Tea &Coffee.
Wins, 1 Draw & 1 Loss and are sitting at the top of the CV8 34D
Division. Early days vet, but a very good start! Fred Sharp We offer a wide range of mouth-watering snacks

Clubman including baked potatoes and sandwiches

of the Year both plain and toasted with a huge range of fillings.
Tel: 024 7630 1 987 Also home made chilli &curry.
Mobile: 07775 631529

A Race Night is being organised late November to
raise funds for the Club.

Come and fry our seven item English breakfast
or our Morning Special, Bacon Sandwich with tea
or coffee We look forward to welcoming you -soon!

Brian Wells
Chairman

e
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Clarendon Lodge

Premises

At the beginning of the New Year we plan to give both
downstairs and upstairs waiting areas a well deserved
refurbishment. As part of this work we also plan to make
some small changes to our treatment room and convert
an upstairs room into an additional consulting room.
These changes will benefit both you our patients and our
staff and we are sure that they will make a big difference.
We do hope the work does not cause too much
inconvenience and ask that you bear with us during this
period.

We had planned a more extensive redesign of the ground
floor, to improve our facilities, especially for people with
disabilities. However, after much discussion, the
partners agreed that our premises have toc many
limitations for the longer term. Health care is changing all
the time, we have an expanding team, and our present
involvement in medical education is only likely to
increase. The practice has therefore decided in principle
to seek new premises within our existing catchment area.
The next stage is to make a strong case to local NHS
bodies (South Warwickshire Primary Care Trust) and to
find a possible suitable site. Although we do not expect
any new building to go up in the short term, we want to
share our plans with you and will, of course, keep you
informed of any developments in this area.

Get the Jab

Despite press reports, we still have plenty of flu jabs left!
There may be shortages in some areas, so this year it will
be more important than ever to protect yourselves. If you
are over 65 or have a chronic condition such as asthma,
diabetes, kidney problems or a heart condition please
contact the reception to make an appointment.

Out of Hours Care

From 1st April 2004 GPs signed a new contract with the
Government, as a result of this some changes have been
made to the care of patients outside regular surgery
hours. Up until 10th May of this year we have been part
of Nightcall, a co-operative group staffed by GPs from
the South Warwickshire area. Since that date Out of
Hours Care has been provided by the Primary Care Trust.
All health problems are now referred to the OOH team
based at Warwick Hospital. They are dealt with in a very
similar way to before. Patienis are either offered
telephone advice, an appointment to see the doctor, or a
home visit by an Emergency Care Practitioner. The
standard of care is high and we do not anticipate any
difficulties for our patients in this setting. [If you have
any problems that arise with your health that cannot wait
until routine surgery hours call 01926 600090.

Medical Practice

Appointments

As a reminder although around 75 — 80% of our doctor
appointments are only released on the day, the remainder
can be booked in advance. We also now offer advance
booking appointments as early as 8.00 a.m. Another
improvement in our service is the provision of telephone
appointments for problems which do not necessarily
require a “face to face” consultation. These can be
booked via reception and mean that the doctor will
phone you back as close as possible to an allocated
time.

We would just like to point out that if you do not attend
for your pre-booked appointment and phone the surgery
to apologise, you may still receive a letter in the post. A
missed appointment can cause inconvenience to both
the doctor/nurse and to other patients who we could
have offered your appointment to.

Childhood Vaccinations

Childhood vaccinations have been improved and the
new safer vaccinations will be available from 27th
September 2004. Children will no longer receive polio
vaccine by mouth as it has been combined into a new ‘5
in 1" injection. This offers the same level of protection
against polio without the tiny risk of paralysis associated
with the old vaccine by mouth. Oral polio is no longer
available anywhere. The pertussis (whopping cough)
part of the injection has also been improved. It still
stimulates the immune system of the child sufficiently to
ensure they have the same protection against the
disease but with fewer side effects, particularly sore
injection sites. None of the new vaccines given to
children contain mercury. The vaccines are given to
children at the same ages as before and children can
complete their immunisations course with the new
vaccines even if it has been started with the old ones.
Over recent years there has been much controversy
about vaccinations which has caused many parents
great concern. All staff at Clarendon Lodge Medical
Practice believe it is essential that all children are fully
immunised. This is based on current research and the
advice of the medical advisors. More information may be
obtained from www.immunisation.nhs.uk and your
doctor, the nurse and health visitors would be happy to
answer your questions.

Patient Support Group

We are thinking of setting up a group of patients who
would be interested in supporting the surgery in practical
ways and/or acting as “critical friends”, who can help us
improve and develop our services. Any expressions of
interest to our Practice Manager Mr. Stephen Gallagher.
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Bubbenhall
Glf Society

A very good year for the Golf
Society with 8 venues played that
included Rye Hill, The Welcombe,
Leominster, Kilworth  Springs,
Staverton Park, Stoneleigh, Majorca
Tour and Stonebridge. The scoring
system gave Player of the Year
points based upon the Stableford
System and the best 6 scores of the
8 venues gave us our winners for
2004.
1st Steve Kingham

Society Captain
2nd Mick Hodgson
3rd Sam Dodds
It was a tightly contested affair that
only saw the winner appear during
the final holes of the final game at
Stonebridge. Very well played to
our eventual winners and all

members of the Bubbenhall Golf
Society that made it such an
entertaining year. It should be
pointed out at this stage, that we do
have a shining star within the
society. He is our youngest member
and without a doubt Sam Dodds is
our best player. Sam joined late in
the season and only managed 5
games of the 8, but still managed
3rd place, only 2 points behind the
winner. Sam’s handicap has been
adjusted so many times to allow
other members to compete, that he
is nearly playing off “scratch”. We
may have to steal his clubs to stop
him beating us next year!

Of the 8 venues, 4 were Charity
Events.

Joan Holt Memorial raised £300 for
the Village Hall Build Fund.

Mick Sibley Memorial raised £400
for the Village Hall Build Fund.
Thomas Hodgson Memorial raised
£1,300 for Warks Air Ambulance.
Christopher Salt Memorial raised
£1,100 for Children’s Artificial Limb
Centre.

Plus Captains Day raised £100 for
Warks Air Ambulance that was
included within the Ladies Ascot
Day of £1,128 (as shown in the last

newsletter).

Thank you to all for raising a total
amount of £3,200 and especially for
our last game of the season at the

Christopher Salt Memorial.
Atrocious  weather conditions
suggested disaster but warm hearts
& deep pockets prevailed.

Finally, 20 golfers managed the
Majorca Tour in September. 8
travelled for 5-days and 12 for 3
days. We stayed at the 4* Tryp
Bellver on Palma promenade and
played 3 venues.

Santa Ponsa 1

The host of the Ballearic Open on
several occasions.

Son Termens

A stunningly beautiful course in the
hills above Palma.

Poniente

One of the oldest courses in
Majorca.

The evenings saw us watching the
Ryder Cup in the sports bars and
restaurants along the promenade
before early nights ensued.

A magnificent trip that will be hard
to surpass next year.

Brian Wells
Secretary

Bubbenhall
Rainbows

Since the introduction of our new programme in
September, the Rainbows have been working very hard
towards their first badge. This should be completed in
the New Year. The girls are anxiously awaiting the arrival
of their new uniform, which should be arriving in the next
week or two. They will no longer be wearing their yellow
tabards but very smart red and blue trousers and tops.
During the run up to Christmas we will be busy making
and doing lots of activities with a Christmas theme.

On Tuesday 14th December we will be taking part in a
Division Carol Service at All Saints Church, Stretton on
Dunsmore. The service starts at 6.30pm and if you
would like to come along you would be most welcome.

Rainbows is a pre-Brownie group for girls aged 5 - 7
years if you would like more information or would like to
put yours daughters name on our waiting list please
contact Margaret Robinson on 024 7630 5931 or
Dawn Hands on 024 7630 6073

year.

of next year.

Theatre Trips

After just returning from yet another very enjoyable
Disney on lce when more than 100 adults and children
watched some amazing skating to the theme of Toy
Story 2, we start to look forward to more trips in the new

There are three possible theatre trips for the early part

TOMMY is on at the Hippodrome Theatre, Birmingham
16th - 26th February

BOOGIE NIGHTS 2 starring David Essex is also on at
the Hippodrome, Birmingham 14th - 19th March.

CHICAGO is on at the Alexandra Theatre, Birmingham
21st March - 2nd April

If you are interested in going to any of the shows please
let Margaret Robinson on 024 7630 5931 or Gill
Prudhoe 024 7630 7747 know as soon as possible so
we can check out availability.




Bubbenhall Guides

Guides are continuing to thrive in the Village. We are
now up to 14 members and several more are joining us
after Christmas. This enables us to have 3 Patrols
which makes games more exciting and gives us more
flexibility. Our older girls have started to work towards
their Baden-Powell trefoils - the highest award in
Guides. They are planning their activities over the
coming year and will be busy covering a range of
topics, including being of service, awareness of
international issues and developing their personal
skills.

During to summer we camped at the Midlands Region
International Camp - MAGIC - at Lichfield. Emily
Ledger, Lucy Owen, Alex Tait, Alex Kirby and Lauren
Feeney enjoyed a very busy camp for the week.
Margaret Robinson was officially our QM but in fact ran
the camp for several days when | was indisposed - my
thanks go to her. We were joined in the camp by 6 girls
from Leamington who had no Guider to take them, the
girls mixed really well and several friendships were
formed.

In September our Assistant Guider, Claire Relf, got
married in Rugby. Guides and Brownies provided a
guard of honour as Claire and Rick came out of the
Church and again through the Church gate, a gesture
much appreciated by Claire’'s family. Following the
wedding Claire went off on honeymoon to Australia so
for all of September and October we have relied on
parents helping us out at meetings - we always have to
have 2 adults present. Without the willing help of these
parents meetings would have had to be cancelled so
thank you to them all.

The end of this term will see the departure of Rachel

Stickley, our Young Leader, who is moving to the U.S.A.
Rachel has been with us since she was 10, starting as
a Guide and now training to be a Guider. Her help and
enthusiasm will be sorely missed but we wish her well
in her new life.

We have places available in the Unit so any girl aged
10 - 14 is welcome to join us on Tuesday nights, 7.15 -
9 pm, at the Village Hall. With the departure of Rachel
we are also looking for Leader help. Girls over 14 can
help out as Young Leaders - a role which can lead to
qualification as a Guider and also looks very good on
C.W'sll Adult help would also be welcome. There are
2 alternatives for adults - either as a Unit Helper who
can be male or female and who doesn’t need to do any
training or wear uniform, or as a trainee Guider who is
given full support during her training.

Lesley Goodhead - 024 7630 6964

B U BBENH A L L came togive advice on the Pension We had had a lot of fun making

Credit scheme. She was very helpful Easter cards back in March so we

FRIENDLY CLUB :and isft us wih

, information.
We are already well into our

meetings again since the summer

lots of useful decided to put our creative talents to
good use again and spent an
afternoon making Christmas cards.

break. We started off with a social
afternoon in the village hall where we
exchanged gossip and caught up
with everybody’s news.

Our next session was a ftrip to
Leamington. We had a stroll round
Jephson Gardens followed by
afternoon tea at the Pump Rooms.

At the beginning of October, Paula
Hallam from the Pensions Office

Although Christmas seemed a long
way off from October, you can never
be too prepared, so our next session
was a demonstration by Sadie
Summers on the making of
Christmas napkin rings and candle
decorations. She gave us quite a
few other ideas on how to make our
houses look festive, so look out for
beautifully decorated homes in
Bubbenhall this Christmas!

The results were fantastic; there is
obviously a good deal of
undiscovered talent in Friendly Club!

November 17th is our annual
Christmas shopping trip. This year
we are going to Milton Keynes by
coach. By the time Christmas arrives
we shall be very well prepared.

= Continued on Page 7...

Bubbenhall
200 Club

New for 2005 more big money
prizes every month !

The Bubbenhall 200 club is a lottery
designed to pay out generous prizes
every month, and to provide much
needed funds to support the running
and upkeep of your village hall.

Next year there will be four bigger
cash prizes every month.

January

£60, £40, £30 and £20

February to November

£30, £20, £15 and £10

December

£60, £40, £30 and £20

New members for 2005 welcome
but hurry hurry hurry as there are
only 7 numbers left !

These are 179, 185, 186, 189, 192,
194 and 195 (more numbers will
become available next year)

To join please contact Bob Cragg
(024 7630 1827) or Mike Wareham
(024 7630 6894) The cost is only
£1.00 per month, which we collect
up front during December and
January for the new year.

Prize draws take place at one of the
village pubs on the last Friday of
each month. Support the 200 Club
and your village pubs — come along
and join us on draw night at about
9.00 p.m.

This years happy prizewinners :

January

29 Vic Dodds (1st)

132 Peter Bell (2nd)

62 Catherine Patterson (3rd)
February

20 Karen Tuckey (1st)

102 Jean Lillis (2nd)

126 Angus Sibley (3rd)
March

148 Chris Tait (1st)

111 Kenneth Keefe (2nd)
96 Maureen Aylwood (3rd)

April

48 Hugh Lemon (1st)
143 Lyn Johnson (2nd)
34 Miles Barker-Davies (3rd)
May

107 Alex McKerlie

113 John Green (2nd)
108 Eileen Braidwood
June

70 John Long (1st)

161 Mark Johns (2nd)
51 John Farrow (3rd)
July

32 Ruth Green (1st)

23 Mike Wareham (2nd)
174 Peter Wilkins (3rd)
August

90 Margaret Talbot (1st)
72 Dick Smith (2nd)

39 Mark Holt (3rd)
September

81 Steve Ball

145 Nicky Draper (2nd)
10 Dennis Cooper (3rd)
October

121 Joanne Roe (1st)
125 Margaret Bird (2nd)
58 Tonino Cuiffini (3rd)

Provost Williams
Primary School
Parent Teacher Association

A total of £2,360 was raised during
the last school year (2003- 2004).

We only spent £277 of this - on
outdoor items. The remainder, along
with money from last year, is being
saved for something special to be
purchased, to benefit the children
during 2005.

On Friday 3rd December please join
us for our Christmas Fair between
6.30pm and 8.30pm. Mince pies,
mulled wine, hot dogs and jacket
potatoes will be available to warm you
and the choir and hand-bell ringers
will entertain you along with many
‘traditional’ Christmas stalls.

Ladies, put a note in your diaries for
Wednesday 23rd February 2005 -
come to the school and enjoy some
‘luxurious  pampering’ at our
Indulgence Evening.

Vicki Ledger
Chairman - 024 7663 9402

Heart of
England
Farm

Christmas Comes but Once a Year
For a quality Christmas Dinner, hand
reared, and prepared the traditional
way, to create a succulent, melt in
the mouth taste, a free range bronze
bird should be your first choice.
That's the message from Heart of
England Farms, Claverdon,
Warwickshire whose flocks of free
ranging turkeys and geese may be
viewed as you drive on the A4189
road between Claverdon and Henley
in Arden.

Farm owner Olle Gronning has been
rearing Christmas poultry since he
was very young and his select team
of dedicated staff carefully and
naturally rear the birds to maturity.
Fed on a specially prepared GM and
drug free diet the birds are allowed to
roam the woods and fields by day,
sleeping in straw yards by night.
Providing the birds with such a
relaxed and natural lifestyle ensures
a succulent flavoursome bird unlike
so many others, which may be
mass-produced.

As the festive season approaches
the birds are collected from their
fields to be traditionally hand
plucked and hung in a maturation
chamber, an essential part of the
process which guarantees that each
bird is tender and full of flavour.
Many Warwickshire families return to
the farm on Christmas Eve year after
year to collect their traditional farm
fresh turkeys, goose, cockerels or
ducks. The birds are supplied oven
ready in a sturdy carry home box
complete with cooking tips and
recipe ideas for those of you seeking
inspiration. Please request an order
form and let Heart of England Farms
change vyour Christmas dinner
forever.

Tel: 01926 843460

Fax: 01926 843281 or Email
info@heartofenglandfarms.com
www.heartofenglandfarms.com
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Sunday School

We have looked at a number of
topics over the last few months at
Sunday school. Carrying on from
creation we re-visited the circle of
creation and we made balloon and
egg box caterpillars.

We then looked at healing and had
a fun session sticking plasters and
bandages to a picture of an injured
child.

Last month we read the story of
Zacchaeus the tax collector who
climbed up a tree to see Jesus.
Jesus showed that bad people
often wanted to be loved and when
they were they could change. We
spent a great deal of time making
Zacchaeus in his tree and Jesus
coming to speak with him.

Next month we are making an
advent wreath and we will then be
looking at the Christmas story.

It would be lovely to see more
families enjoying the service.
Please contact Angie Greenway
on 024 76303918 or Lisa Lavender
on 024 76305260.

Airport

The previous few months have
been quite eventful. Firstly with the
events of September 11th bringing
a huge boost to the campaign.
After successfully delaying the
planning permission for the new
terminal for two years events came
to a head with a planning decision
held at Leamington Town Hall on
the 11th September. This was to
prove to be a very long and tiring
day with speakers for and against
the airport and the planning officers
recommendations. After a difficult
day when at times we felt the
decision would go against us the
planning committee decided to
reject the airports application on
numerous accounts.

Naturally the airport appealed
against this decision and it has now
been called in by the government
for a public enquiry which is to tie in
with the enforcement orders placed
on the temporary terminal
scheduled to start on the 1st
February 2005. This means that
from the initial application to the
government hearing we will have
effectively delayed the terminal
building work by at least two and a
half years.

Naturally it has been a long process
with lots of time and effort to
achieve this. We are very pleased
that we have delayed it this long,
however to some degree it is now
out of our hands and is possibly
now part of the government plan.
Unfortunately we cannot truly know
which way the government will go.
Although naturally any letters that
you can send will help boost our
case.

In addition to this and as we have
come to accept from Tui/Thompson
in the last few weeks they have
submitted plans for a terminal
building three and a half times
larger than the original application.
They say that this is because the
original application had insufficient
car parking spaces, which is
something we were telling them
eighteen months ago. It is also
coupled with increased customs
and excise requirements.

It is very early days regarding the
new application and we are
currently focusing our time on
presenting a case for the public

enquiry.

Finally my thanks to everybody who
has carried the fight forward
recently as | have spent less time
than usual due to work
commitments.

Craig Greenway

Bubbenhall
Broadband
Update

It's a long story — this is the very
short version !

Bubbenhall could not get
broadband because we were just
beyond BT’s limit of 6km from the
Tollbar exchange.

We spent a lot of time exploring
satellite and wireless options,
which resulted in a successful site
survey during August from a
company called Internet Access
Point (IAP) who would have been
our provider.

However, in June BT announced
that they were running trials in
Milton Keynes to re-establish their
current limits for ADSK technology.
These trials proved successful.

From September online availability
checkers were updated and the
6km reach limit for 512kbps
broadband services was removed.
BT also increased the range for
1Mbps premium services from 4km
to approximately 6km.

The removal of these restrictions
means that you can now place an
order for the 512Kbps broadband
through your chosen service
provider. Please note that all orders
are subject to survey and in some
cases an engineer may need to
visit.

Quite a number of homes
throughout the village are now
successfully using broadband and
we are no longer looking into
alternative wireless/satellite
options.

Thank you for your interest in
bringing broadband to Bubbenhall.
There will of course not be any
further updates in the Newsletter.

Mike Wareham

* Continued from Page 6...

Once again Velma has very kindly
invited us to Bubbenhall House for
sherry and mince pies at the
beginning of December. We always
have an enjoyable afternoon, and
are made to feel very welcome.

We are having a change from our
usual Christmas lunch this year.
Traditionally we have held it in the
village hall, but this year we shall be
going to the Courtyard Marriott,
Coventry. Hopefully this will be an
enjoyable way to finish before our
Christmas break.

We are always looking for new
members so if you are interested
yourself, or you know someone who
might be, please contact one of the
committee members below. We do
have a lot of fun!

Transport can be arranged if this is a
problem.

Chris Dunn 024 7630 2481
Beryl Lock 024 7630 6246
Chris Morgan 024 7630 6131
Jan Stobart 024 7630 3093

Parish Council

New Chairman of the Parish Council

ClIr Mr. Nigel Pritchard was elected as chairman of the Parish Council with
Mrs Jackie Lloyd standing down form the role after a very long service to
the Bubbenhall Community. The Parish Council wished to put on record
their gratitude and thanks to Mrs Jackie Lloyd for a long and excellent
service to the Parish over the last 20 years. Jackie will continue to be a
councillor of the Parish, her experience and continued support to the

community is an example to us all.
Current Parish Council

Chairman
Vice Chairman

CLERK/TREASURER

WARWICKSHIRE COUNTY COUNCILLOR
WARWICK DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

Clir Mr Nigel Pritchard
Clir Mrs J Shattock

Clir Mrs J Lloyd (Jackie)
Clir B Wells (Brian)

Clir P Wilkins (Peter)
Clir Mrs G Green (Gill)
Clir Mrs R Green (Ruth)

Mr Brian Morgan

Clir C S Cleaver (CIiff)
Cllr J S Hammon (John)
Cllr N Pratt (Norman)

Security

PC Mike Everall, our Community
Beat Officer, has attended Council
meetings when possible although
with a bad back this has been
unfortunately limited. There have
been a few incidents reported
during the year, primarily
opportunist car break-in, but on the
whole the village is seen to bhe
relatively ‘crime free'. Security
bollards have been fitted at the
entrance to the Village hall car park
in an effort to prevent unwanted
(undesirable?!) parking late at night.

Village Website

Continues to run and provides
information on all the activities
within the Parish Council as well as
the social events of the village. The
clerk is responsible for its content
and would welcome information to
keep it up to date. The address is
www.bubbenhall.info Ideas and
inclusions will be very welcome.

Playing Field

The new equipment has been well
used and the big swings replaced.
This area continues to be regularly
audited for safety and damage by
Ruth Green. Although some
damage has occurred during the
summer the obvious success of this
playground would expect some
levels of wear and tear.

Footpaths in Bubbenhall

A significant amount of voluntary
work has been taken on by our own
lan Henderson in improving the
local walking areas around
Bubbenhall for which the Parish
council is very grateful.
The County Council has installed a
metal kissing Gate on Watery Lane
near Broomhill Farm. This has
improved access for walkers and
provided more security for stock.
We may see more gates in the
future, since it is the council (and
National) policy to replace wooden
* Continued on Page 10...
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gates and stiles with metal ones
when appropriate This debate will
continue, and should you have any
views on the footpaths around
Bubbenhall please pass them to me
and these will be conveyed to the
county officers.

Earlier this year the Kenilworth
Footpath Preservation Group and
lan Henderson did a mornings work
in Bubbenhall. Specifically, they
improved stiles and renewed way
marking at Quarryfield, Weston
Lane, Riverside, The Slades,
Broomhill Farm and Waverly Edge.
The group collaborates with the
county’s Recreation and
Countryside Department in
maintaining and improving rights of
way in the Kenilworth area,
organising, work parties once a
month.

Coventry Airport Update

Things have been changing fast in
the last few months and some of the
planning issues are getting
complex, so a brief update is
appropriate with this input bring
provided by John Border who has
been the spokesperson for the
Parish Council over recent months.

You may recall, back in April,
Warwick District Council served two
enforcement notices on the ‘Interim
Passenger Facility’ (IPF), the
portacabins the airport is currently
using as a passenger terminal.
Those notices required the airport
to cease using the IPF. The airport
claimed they did not have to apply
for planning permission, but WDC
disagreed. The airport appealed
against those enforcement notices,
one of their grounds of appeal
effectively being a retrospective
planning application. In the
meantime the Office of the Deputy
Prime Minister decreed that the IPF
was indeed ‘unauthorised
development’ as WDC had said all
along, and required the airport to
carry out and submit an
Environmental Impact Assessment

into the IPF. The airport submitted
this in mid October. A Public inquiry
is now due to start on 1 Feb 2005.
Bubbenhall PC has given support to
the *Community group’, a collective
of objectors who will appear at the
inquiry, led by Baginton PC.

Separately Warwick District Council
heard the planning application for
the permanent passenger terminal
in September. The council rejected
the application on five main
grounds, as well as being directed
to refuse by the Highways Agency,
on ftraffic impact grounds. An
appeal against the WDC refusal has
subsequently been made by the
airport, who are pushing to get the
issues merged into the February
Enforcement Inquiry. Merging the
inquiries should be resisted as it will
delay outcome of enforcement until
the end of 2005 at the earliest, and
overcomplicate the inquiry with
different issues. In addition the
short timescale remaining between
now and then to prepare a case will
give significant advantage to airport

More worryingly, in the last few
weeks the airport have confirmed
they now intend to submit a new
planning  application for a
passenger terminal 20 times the
size of the one now in operation,
and 3.5 times the size of the one
rejected already by WDC. They also
wish to add a 3,500 space car park.
Their expansion ambitions are
starting to become clear...

I am now attending the airport
consultative committee meetings. |
am able to raise any issues that you
think need to be taken up with the
airport. Let me know on
jporder@supanet.com or drop me a
note at 20 Coopers Walk.

If you want to object to the
continuing operation of the airport
without planning permission, to the
merging of enforcement and appeal
inquiries, or object to temporary or
permanent terminals on noise,
traffic or other issues, then write a
letter] Further information s

available on www.caeca.co.uk.
Letters of objection are now
required o be sent to:

Sian Evans

3/17 Eagle Wing

Temple Quay House

2 The Square

Temple Quay

Bristol BS1 6PN
Sian.Evans@pins.gsi.gov.uk

And copy to:

James Plaskitt MP
First Floor

2A Leamn Terrace
Leamington Spa

CV31 1BB
mp@jamesplaskitt.com

Quoting case reference
APP/T3725/C/04/1151759
APP/T3725/C/04/1151760

Also copy:

Mr. John Archer

Head of Planning and Engineering
Warwick District Council

PO Box 2178

Riverside House

Milverton Hill

Leamington Spa

CV32 5QH

Local Planning Applications

Since the last update several
planning applications have been
considered, and the Council
objected to 1 of them. The one
application the Council objected to
at the end of the year was the
proposed building of a fishing lake
with supporting facilities on the
fields approaching Bubbenhall
Bridge, known as the Water
meadows. — the application has
now been withdrawn but has since
had a change of ownership. We still
await the outcome of enforcement
action relating to a new gateway
into one of the above fields but the
local planning authority has recently
sent the following update as a result
of the council’s request to review.

| can confirm that following the
withdrawal of application W03/1865

BUBBENHALL BROWNIES

The Brownies have been having a
busy time celebrating the
90th Birthday of the Brownie
Movement. This year we have been
to Legoland, had a District Olympic
Competition, were joint winners in
the Brownie Swimming Gala and
had a Birthday Party in Rugby. In
early summer we had a successful
Pack Holiday based on a Harry
Potter theme. Lots of cooking,
crafts and outdoor activities were

enjoyed. The best bit being the
midnight feast! Tigger, our Guider,
was married in September and we
were able to provide a surprise
Guard of Honour - she was
delighted.

The girls are looking forward to a
Girlie Sleepover in November, a trip
to Scallywags Adventure Play and
going to see a production of 101
Dalmatians in December.

We have a full unit of 24 girls and
have kept going with the help of a
Parent Rota. A special thank you

to all the parents and friends who
have helped out during 2004.
Without you we would not have
been able to do so much. We now
operate a waiting list. So if you
wish to have a name added to the
list please contact Beverley Suffell
on 01788 811643.

As always, if you are over 18 years
and would like to join us to help on
a Tuesday evening you would be
made very welcome.

Ryton Pools
Country
Park Cafe

Visitors to Ryton Pools Country
Park had been asking for a Café on
site for a number of years and this
year their wishes were granted!

The doors opened Easter 2004 and
since then there has been a steady
stream of customers with
weekends and school holidays
getting quite busy. It is heartening
to see customers returning
regularly and to receive positive
feedback.

The Café is open 364 days a year
(core opening hours are 10:30 to
15:00) closed Christmas Day.

As the months have gone by the
normal menu has been extended to
include a tasty Tomato, Orange &
Basil Soup with a warm crusty roll
at only £2, various homemade
dishes ranging from Lasagne to
Cottage Pie and for the vegetarians
a Broccoli & Cream Cheese Bake,
sandwiches and baguettes are
made to order. With the festive
season nearly upon us look out for
some seasonal additions to the
menu.

There is a good selection of
beverages, cakes & snacks, from
freshly ground coffees & specialty
tea’s to toasted teacakes & muffins.

The Café can cater for small
functions on site please ask a
member of staff about the
Christmas Lunch Special available
from the 1st December.

Enquiries; please call Gina or
Karen on: 07967 310808

St Giles
Church

Young St. Giles Family Service
News

Under the leadership of our team
led by Lisa and lan Lavender and
Angie and Craig Greenway, a small
but growing and enthusiastic group
of children and their parents meet
at church on the fourth Sunday of
every month, beginning at 11.00,
for workshop activities/Sunday
school and refreshments for
children of all ages and adults,
followed by a short service.

New families are always welcome at
this friendly service. Please join us.

Next Young St Giles will be on
November 28th at 11.00, when we
shall be doing activities for Advent.

The Christingle service this year will
be on December 12th at 11.00, and
we shall be holding our popular
Crib Service on Christmas Eve at
4.30 p.m. as usual.

Because the fourth Sunday in
December is Boxing Day, there will
not be Young Giles that day, but do
come to Carols by candlelight at
4.30.

Mrs Rosemary King, Lay Reader.
Phone 01788 573067 mobile 07970
061538 email rbking@fish.co.uk

= Continued on Page 14...




and long may they remain so !

the merrier.

Sue Wareham and Rose Cragg.

Bubbenhall
Entertainment Group

On November 13th we hosted a Murder Mystery Night in the village hall.
It was an evening full of intrigue from the acting company and a lot of
banter from the audience. Bubbenhall audiences are usually quite lively

The next event will be on 12th March 2005 when we are planning a party
night especially for those of us who like to dance.

We welcome all of you to join us at events in the village hall - the more

Ticket availability will be on the posters on the Lower End notice board.

Judith Chettle, Margaret Robinson, Heather Holmes, Marilyn Cox,

Bubbenhall
Village Hall

Post-Office service in the Hall.

Arrangements are now well
advanced. Post-Office Ltd has
agreed in principle that we can run
a service for at least one morning a
week as a satellite of the Ryton
Post-Office. Gill Green will run the

compromised by the receipt of rent
for this purpose. The Post-Office
will need to undertake some
cabling installations in the second
kitchen to support the necessary
communications facilities, and will
also provide the necessary security
arrangements. We have had
constructed a moveable counter
that can roll into the door-opening
to the kitchen when the Post-Office
is in use. There is a remaining
problem of where this counter gets
stored when not in use but we
expect to solve that shortly -
please bear with us while we do.

We are confident that none of the
existing users of the Village Hall will
be displaced or inconvenienced by
this new postal service, and are
hopeful that the Village as a whole
will welcome this development.
Comments are of course welcome.
Please look out for further
announcements once the date and
times of opening are finalised.

The main activities of the Hall are Alan Roe
reported separately in this  Service thereby providing continuity
Newsletter by the various user  With the previous PO on Lower End.
groups. This is just a quick update =~ We have been in contact with the
on Where things stand as regards Charlty CommISSIOH tO ensure that
the possible re-opening of a limited ~ Our charitable status is not
Regu Ia l' G I'O u ps T B T R T s O SR B S
Group Meets Venue
Friendly Club Alternate Mondays 2:00 - 4.00 p.m. Village Hall
Bubbenhall Mother & Toddler Group Thursday Mornings 9:30 - 11:30 a.m. Village Hall
Rainbows Thursdays 5.30 - 6.30 p.m. Village Hall
Brownies Tuesday 5:30 - 7:00 p.m. Village Hall
Guides Tuesday 7:15 p.m. « 9:00 p.m. Village Hall
Baginton Parent / Toddler Tue 10:00 - 11:30 a.m. Baginton Village Hall
Cubs Tuesdays 6:30 - 8:00 p.m Methodist Church Hall Cubbington
Scouts Fridays 7:30 - 9:00 p.m. Ryton Church Youth Centre

Bubbenhall Garter Group
Ryton Pools Volunteers
WCC Friday Mobile Library

Bubbenhall Junior Football, 5-13 years
Bubbenhall Youth Club

Sarah Cooke Dance School

St. Giles Bellringers Practice

Young St. Giles

Periodically

Please contact Visitors Centre
Fortnightly 12:00 a.m. - 12:10 noon
Fortnightly 12:15 p.m. - 12:35 p.m.
Every Saturday, 9:30 - 11:00 a.m.
Friday 7:30 p.m. - 10:00 p.m.
Monday & Wednesday (see advert}
Thursday 7:30 p.m. - 9:00 p.m.
Saturday 10:30 a.m. - 12:00 noon
Fourth Sunday each month
11:00a.m. - 12:00 noon

See notice boards

Visitors Centre

“Ellesmere” Stoneleigh Road
Lower End

Village Playing Fields
Village Hall

Village Hall

St. Giles Church

St. Giles Church

St. Giles Church

the enforcement investigation file
(ENF 382/38/03) has remained
open and enquiries have been
made 1o encourage the re-
instatement of the land to its form

appearance. The  applicant
involved with W03/1865 (Mr Kemp)
has claimed that he is no longer
involved with the site and a land
registry search has recently been
carried out to confirm ownership
details. Once this is known efforts
will continue,

My views on the two issues raised
are:

(a) Assuming the current land
ownership is reasonably
established then there is some
possibility of formal
enforcement action being
taken to require the land to be
returned to its former levels
etc. The creation of the earth
bunds by the stripping of the
top soil represents an
engineering operation which
could be considered to
represent ‘development’ and
as not required for agricultural
purposes represents a breach
of planning control. In
association with any formal
legal action which is taken
there are rights of appeal
available to the landowner to
the Planning Inspectorate.

(b) The responsibility to avoid
illegal development taking
place principally is with the
landowner. In this instance my
understanding is that the site is
securely fenced and gated to
prevent unrestricted access
onto the land and therefore at
the current time there is
nothing which needs to be
done by the Planning
Authority. Any future use of the
site by travellers would be dealt
with by various agencies and
Environmental Health would be
the lead Dept and has
experience in working in close
liaison with the Police in these
situations. | have no reason to

support the Parish Council's
concern that this site may be
targeted by travellers.

| trust that this has provided you
with some clarification over the
current position.

Mike Duffett
Principal Planning Officer -
Appeals & Enforcement

Village Spout

Phil Duncan of Smiths Concrete
recently gave a presentation of a
proposal for the transformation of
the Village Spout and gardens that
made use of recycled water
pumped from the village pond and
from any natural spring water that
still ran into the spout. Comments
following this presentation were
requested from the members of the
public in attendance.

In general there was not a
satisfactory conclusion to the
evening. Concerns were expressed
over the scheme proposed, of
maintenance costs, of the cost of a
bore- hole. It was felt that the
subject could not be taken further
at his meeting and that a joint
strategy group be created that
would recommend a solution to the
Parish Council. The meeting agreed
the following three people should
work with representatives of
Smith’s Concrete to find a long
awaited and acceptable solution to
the issue of the Spout and local
area. The new sub committee will

be as follows:

Chairman Clir. Brian Wells
Tony Sproul
Vicki Fletcher
Bob Cragg

Representatives of
Smiths concrete

Other more General Matters

Concern was expressed over the fly
tipping that is happening around
the village. Two spots regularly
subject to fly tipping are the top
road layby close to the old School,

and by Bubbenhall Bridge.
Footways between Bubbenhall and
Weston Lane have been cut back
by the local council and additional
repairs are being done to the path
between Pit Hill and Spout Hill.
The Cherry trees near the village
hall have been subject to repeated
requests for pruning or cutting
down. The latest response has
been that ‘Ken’ (the forester) is
going to arrange for the cherry
trees to be sorted out as quickly as
he can. If he doesn't, | shall just get
them removed a.s.a.p.” Quote WDC

Further information on any of the
items can be obtained from the
Clerk

Neighbourhood
Watch

Neighbourhood Watch have been
advised by the Home Office that
during November and December
burglary increases. It also advises
that 80% of burglars spend less
than 10 minutes inside a property.
Many people at this time of the year
are out shopping or partying. The
advice is to lock all doors and
windows to your house, back
garden and garden shed. Lock up
ladders and anything else a burglar
may be able to use to break in.
Make sure your valuables cannot
be seen from windows and do not
leave empty boxes of new
purchases in view. Light up by
using dimmer switches to make it
look like you are at home.

If you have any concerns or
information of criminal activity
please call Warwickshire police on
01926 415000.

Merry Christmas and a Happy New
Year to everyone.

Gill Green

Bubbenhall Neighbourhood Watch
Co-ordinator.

4 The Cottages Lower End

Tel: 024 7630 5215



Once again, an astonishing number of entrants to this year’s show. Only one class from the schedule did not have an
entry. Whilst the domestic section did not have the following it had last year, you all certainly made up for it in the
vegetable and fruit section.

The Junior section had huge support with over 48 entrants overall, the judges had a very difficult task on deciding the
best entrant.

In the evening at the Malt Shovel the presentation of the trophies took place. Mary Long had kindly agreed to present the
prizes. This was then followed by the auction and our guest auctioneer Ralph Elliott did an excellent job of encouraging
everyone to bid and buy the produce.

Proceeds of the event have been donated to the Newsletter, Rainbows, Myton Hospice and a special donation to the
Millennium Garden at Ryton Pools in memory of Ranger Jo who was well known to many villagers who use the country
park. Just prior to Jo’s death she had commenced a project to create a sensual garden adjacent to the visitors centre.

Finally, a big thank you to everyone who supported the day and made it so enjoyable and successful. If anyone would
like to join the committee to help organise the Annual Show and/or the Village Fun Day held in June, please contact either
Margaret Robinson (024 7630 5931) or Rose Cragg (024 7630 1827), we have approximately 4 meetings per event and
any help or new ideas would be welcome, and we always hold the meetings in the pub!!

Results

Trophy

MSSSC Rose Bowl
Candlestick

Christine Mary Naylor
Ethel Hancock Trophy
EGH Trophy
Cardellino Shield
Best Under 7’s Exhibit
Best 8 - "12’s Exhibit
MSSSC Shield

Top Tray

Top Vase

Winner

Flo Sharp

Flo Sharp

Lorna Harrison
Ralph Elliott
Ralph Elliott
David Hepworth
Danielle Cooke
Rachel Hepworth
Ralph Elliott
Ralph Elliott
Ralph Elliott
Fred Sharp Jnr
Lorna Harrison
Ralph Elliott

Class

Most points in the domestic section
Best exhibit in the domestic section
Best Flower Arrangement

Heaviest Onion

Trophy for best exhibit in show

Most points in Fruit, vegetable and flower section
1st
2nd
3rd
1st
2nd




